WELLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL MINUTES 7th OCTOBER 2019

Minutes of the meeting of Wellington Town Council held in the United Reformed Church Hall, Fore Street, Wellington on Monday 7th October 2019 at 7.00 pm
PRESENT: Councillor J Lloyd (Mayor), 

Councillors M Lithgow, R Henley, C Booth, M McGuffie, M Barr, A Govier, S Pringle-Kosikowsky, D Bradley, N Smith, V Stock-Williams, J Thorne, J Hunt
Kathryn Hemensley (Town Clerk)

Philip Johnson (Assistant Clerk)
There were 14 members of the public present and 3 members of the press.
Prior to the commencement of the agenda a formal tribute was presented by the Mayor to commemorate the sudden passing-away of former Councillor Terry Milton on 6 October 2019. Other Councillors and a member of the public spoke to express their sadness for the loss of this well-known character who had given so much to the town. Terry had served as both Councillor and former Mayor of Wellington. He was well known for photographing events for the press as well as the Council, and had made over 50 video recordings of civic events to serve as historic records. Terry had also helped with Christmas events such as putting up Christmas trees and lights.
A formal minute’s silence was held in Terry’s honour.
113. Welcome and Introductions

Cllr Janet Lloyd opened the meeting, with a welcome to guests and an introduction to Philip Johnson a new staff member. 
114. Apologies

Apologies for non-attendance were given and accepted from Councillors W Battishill, and N Powell-Brace.
115.  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Councillors Booth, Barr, Govier, Lithgow, Lloyd, Henley and Stock-Williams declared personal interests as members of Somerset West and Taunton Council.
Councillors Thorne, Govier and Hunt declared personal interests as members of Somerset County Council.
Councillor Barr declared a personal interest in item 121(c) as his wife works at one of the schools which will participate.

Councillor Pringle-Kosikowsky declared a personal interest in item 121(c) as his child attends one of the schools which will participate.

116. MINUTES

The minutes of the Planning and Council meetings on 10th September, copies of which had been circulated, were taken as read and signed by the Mayor as a correct record. 
117. TOWN MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS 

A schedule of the Mayor’s engagements over the previous month was circulated, and the Mayor gave a verbal summary.
118. Police Report

PCSO Steve Hill talked through the new-style September police report which had been circulated to the meeting. He noted the low number of calls relating to anti-social behaviour. The meeting was advised that it was National Hate Crime Awareness Week commencing 12th October 2019. Also that in the run up to Halloween the police would be proactively trying to reduce incidents of anti-social behaviour.
Cllr Smith raised an issue relating to an un-named individual and received an assurance that the police had this matter in hand.
119. CLERK’S REPORT
The report had been previously circulated to Councillors and updates given on relevant matters.
120. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION TIME
(a)  IW spoke to advise the meeting that the Churches Together in Wellington Autumn meeting would take place on 22nd October. The group would once again be putting on the Christmas dinner – this year at the Methodist Church. There would also be the usual round of events such as carols round the pubs.
(b) JV from the Basins Volunteer Group noted that the purchase of land at the Basins was on the agenda. She pointed out that this ‘Beauty Spot’ is kept beautiful by the Volunteers who neither own the land nor have any rights over it.  JV expressed her opinion that the Volunteer Group should have received an invitation to the meeting. An apology was given by the Clerk for this oversight.
121. GRANT APPLICATIONS
(a) a) Wellington Tennis Club

The grant for £5,000 toward the cost of building third tennis, deferred from the previous meeting, was discussed. 

RESOLVED to award the full £5,000 requested. Funds to be taken from the Community Services Budget.

b) Transition Town – sustainable food group.

Transition Town had been granted use of an area of waste land at the bottom of Dobree Park. Following public consultation a Community garden (Longacre) was to be created. Transition Town had requested grant funding of £1679.60 from the Council toward the £2981.42 overall cost of the planting.
RESOLVED to award a grant of £1679.60.

c) Jackdaws Educational Trust

This music charity, whose aim is to encourage participation and enjoyment of music, had requested £200 of funding towards the £16,850 cost of producing a modern version of ‘The Barber of Seville’. Children from St John’s, Court Fields and Rockwell Green Schools would work with professional young artists through the project.
RESOLVED to award a grant of £200 to the group.

122. RE-ALLOCATION OF GRANT FUNDING
RESOLVED to defer this item to the informal budget-setting meeting on 18 November.
RESOLVED that funding previously awarded for the Counselling Service (FCT and Wellington Community Counselling) should be allocated to the Community Services budget..
123. CONCLUSION OF ANNUAL AUDIT
The report of the external auditor had been circulated in advance of the meeting. ‘Except-for’ matters were reported by the Clerk.
RESOLVED to note and accept the formal conclusion of the audit and the feedback from the external auditor.
124. LAND AT THE BASINS

Cllr Thorne proposed that the potential purchase of land at the basins should be revitalised, having been put on hold without resolution last year. The project might entail commissioning someone with legal expertise to review any offer of sale of land to the Town Council as current ownership status was complex. Next steps would be to clarify what land the Council might be able to buy and at what cost. A letter would be sent to the land agent acting on behalf of the Crown Estate. 

RESOLVED to resurrect investigations into the potential purchase of land by the Town Council, and for appropriate liaison to be maintained with the Basins Volunteer Group.
125. NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN
Cllrs Lloyd and Stock-Williams confirmed that they had stood down from the Neighbourhood Plan working group, and new members were sought. Cllrs Govier, McGuffie, Lithgow, Thorne and Pringle-Kosikowsky agreed to be on the group. The Clerk was tasked with calling a meeting at which a Chair for the group would be elected.
126. REPORTS BACK FROM COMMITTEES, SUB-GROUPS AND OUTSIDE BODIES
(a) Town Centre Working Group
The group had met on 1 October and minutes had been distributed to the meeting. Cllr Lithgow gave a verbal update confirming that the Pop-up Shop lease and user licence was still on track for a mid-October launch. The working group had recently revisited the management framework in detail. The Film Festival was progressing in the background and Cllr Lithgow would be meeting with the organiser in the following week.
(b) Environment and Open Spaces Committee

Cllr Stock-Williams had acted as Chair for this meeting on 16 September, minutes of which had been previously circulated. Cllr Stock-Williams gave a verbal report from the meeting with particular thanks to the Footpath Volunteer group for the hard work carried out on behalf of the town. Several recommendations from the meeting were proposed:-
RESOLVED that the footpath volunteers could use a pre-worded letter (as previously circulated to Councillors) bearing the Council’s crest for passing to private owners whose vegetation was overhanging or obstructing rights of way.
RESOLVED that the Transition Town street tree survey could be sent out with wording that the survey was supported by the Town Council.
The meeting then discussed where new benches might be situated with agreement that four benches could be provided from this year’s budget.
RESOLVED to fund the purchase of four new benches to be situated:-
· Corner of Pear Tree Way and Torres Vedras Drive

· Corner of Gay Street and Priory

· The Green at Oakfield Park

· One location at Rockwell Green to be agreed outside of the meeting and location to be advised to the Clerk

(c) Devon and Somerset Metro Group
Cllr Barr, as the Town Council’s representative on the group, updated the meeting. A recent feasibility study had been completed with positive results. There was now a good chance that Wellington would once again have a railway station. Costings were estimated at around £15 million and the next rounds of Central Government funding would be in 2020 then 2022.
127. REVIEW OF 2019 INTERNAL AUDIT REPORT

Councillors reviewed recommendations from the Finance Committee following their earlier meeting concerning implementation of recommendations by the internal auditor. 

RESOLVED to implement items:-

22 already completed (noted and agreed)

23 carry out monthly bank reconciliation – is already established practice (noted and agreed)
24 increased costs – already discussed with auditor (noted and agreed)

25 VAT should be regularly balanced to cash book – already done (noted and agreed) 
26 Recommended that the Council have formal Service Level Agreements where several years’ worth of funding is agreed – this has already been agreed as an improvement to implement as each current SLA comes to the end of its term (noted and agreed)
27 Recommended to have a system for recording outstanding unpaid invoices – this will happen automatically when the council goes over to a bespoke accounting package (noted and agreed).
128. COUNCIL INCOME AND EXPENDITURE TO 31 August 2019
RESOLVED that the Income and Expenditure statements to 31 August 2019 be noted and agreed as true and accurate.
129. ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT
RESOLVED that the following accounts be paid:-
(a) Net Staff salaries – £4004.28 – September salaries

(b) Job Seekers Recruitment - £510.83* – Deputy Clerk salary

(c) HMRC – £1940.95 – September deductions

(d) Somerset County Council – £1341.45 – Superannuation for Clerk

(e) Somerset County Council - £93.60 – pension deficit fund

(f) ARC Electrical - £189.60 – Electrical work in pop up shop

(g) Konica Minolta - £132.73 - photocopier rental quarter to 6 December

(h) Konica Minolta - £106.79 – photocopier supplies 

(i) EDF Energy – £145.09** – Electricity supply to 16 September

(j) Avon and Somerset Police - £300.00 – horse blanket sponsorship 

(k) Somerset West and Taunton Council - £250.00 – quarterly office rent to 31 December

(l) Viking - £595.10 - stationery

(m) Alpha Gifts and Awards - £382.90 – gift for Duke of Wellington

(n) STC Catering - £397.50 – buffet for Mayor’s carnival reception

(o) M Greener - £3.15 – travel expenses for Duke of Wellington visit

(p) K Hemensley - £3.15 – travel expenses for Duke of Wellington visit

(q) ID Verde - £2160.00 – revised Longforth Rd toilets cleaning bill April-June 2019

(r) Wellington Community Support Services Ltd - £6555.00 – Youth Centre April to July 2019

(s) Odette’s Tea Room - £170.00 – refreshments for Duke of Wellington visit

(t) Job Seekers Recruitment - £463.20* - Deputy Clerk salary

(u) PKF Accountants - £720.00 – Annual Audit

(v) Cllr Lloyd - £92.40 – Travel expenses and robe-cleaning

(w) United Reformed Church - £96.00 – hall hire for meetings

(x) Wellington Edge - £644.00 – November/December newsletter

(y) Viking - £48.26 – Stationery

(z) AIS Cleaners - £120.96 – office cleaning 26 August to 20 September

(aa) Cosmic - £114.00 – Website hosting annual charge

(ab) Job Seekers Recruitment - £601.73* – Deputy Clerk Salary

(ac) ID Verde - £1350.00 – supply and fit four litter bins

*Jobseekers invoices are paid when received, as agreed by the Staffing and Resources Committee

**Electricity Bills are paid when received to avoid late payment charges as agreed by Council

130. CONFIDENTIAL ITEM
RESOLVED to exclude the Press and Public from the meeting for the discussion of a confidential item relating to Council office premises.
The meeting ended at 9.20 pm
.........................................

Councillor Janet Lloyd
Mayor
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